HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 18, 2022 – 3:00 P.M.
SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 3:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

Bernie Lynch is back to assist with searching for the Town Administrator and at this time we have narrowed down to three candidates.  Lynch asked each candidate a series of questions, their answers are summarized below. The Board of selectman also had the chance to ask the candidates questions based on their answers.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Edward Swartz

Lynch

Tell us about yourself?  Why Halifax?

Swartz 
Thanked the Board for the opportunity to return and stated he always wanted to be involved in town government.  He has a passion for municipal work and can make a career change.  He served on Dighton Finance Committee, where he helped with budgets and dealt with all department heads.
Lynch

How would you handle grants?  Grants require research to be sure the town is utilizing the grants to their full potential. 
Swartz 
Applying for the grant is not the hard part, it’s the research.

Lynch

What is your HR experience?
Swartz 

I have worked with Human Resource related work such as: hiring, firing, promoting, write ups, grievances and contract negotiations in both his professional career and municipal experience.

Lynch

How do you feel about attending town events?
Swartz
I am all about community involvement, very social and believes being involved is important.

Lynch

What is your vision as the Town Administrator?

Swartz

The Town Administrator brings everyone together, formulates plans, and enacts policies. It is also the Town Administrator’s job to make sure the Board of Selectmen is informed on all information.
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Lynch

How do you deal with people who don’t want to come together?
Swartz 
You won’t be able to please everyone but that everyone does need to respect each other.  Also, to understand it is okay to agree to disagree and understand the side of the opinion.

Lynch

How important is transparency?
Swartz 

Very, the more you know and understand where people are coming from the better off everyone is.
Lynch

How do you respond to criticism?
Swartz 
When you put yourself out there in a public setting there will be criticism.  I would like to sit down with someone who feels a certain way and have a conversation with them to see if the issue can be diffused or understand why they feel this way.

Lynch

How do you the Town Administrator roll in regard to social media; a tool or avoid it?

Swartz

Social media can be used a tool for town updates and notifications.

Lynch

Why do you want to leave the private sector to come to the public sector?

Swartz

This has always been a personal goal for myself, and I am in a position to be able to make a change.

Lynch

Where do you think you need to learn?
Swartz
I have a base knowledge of almost everything but that this job would require continuous learning. If he had to pick a department where he would need to do more research, it would be zoning and planning.
Lynch

The previous Town Administrator was a Chief Procurement Officer, where do you stand with that?
Swartz 
I have taken and passed the first class and does plan to continue his education.

Lynch

What have you learned about Halifax? What do you see as some of your hurdles or first to do’s?

Swartz

My priorities would be to help get the town for open, involved and create a good planning process.  He also stated that he would take direction from the Board of Selectmen on things they want to Town Administrator to focus on.

Lynch

How would you address obtain grants and state aide for projects such as the Council on Aging Center?
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Swartz
I would look into ways to repurpose old building.  Also, to keep advocating for certain projects and inform the people on why these projects are so important to the town.

Lynch

What is your approach to provide good customer service?

Swartz

Setting the right expectation and respecting each other.

Lynch

What side do you fall on regarding keeping the small town feel and/or growth?
Swartz 

The town would need to build growth plans around keeping the small-town feel, look into zoning and keep it all balanced.

Lynch

Would you be able to help us with the pond contracts with the Town of Brockton?
Swartz 

Yes, I would be able to help with the contracts/communication.

Lynch

How would you communicate with the Board of Selectmen?
Swartz
I would communicate with each member based on what would be best for them whether it be by email or in person. He mentioned keeping an open and honest dialogue.

Lynch

When would you be able to start?

Swartz

I could start in two weeks but ideally would like to start in 4-5 weeks.
el/
Cody Haddad
Lynch

Tell us a little bit about yourself, why are you interested in this position, what you can think you can bring to the Town of Halifax?  

Haddad  
Currently, I’m the Assistant Town Administrator in the Town of Dartmouth, and in that role really overseeing the day-to-day activities of the town and the Grant Management for the town, project management.  Prior to that I was a director of Development of Grants pretty much the same role I started as an Administrative Analyst, an Acting Energy Manager, overseeing the Green Communities program in town.  I’m here because I think I’m ready to make this step to be the Town Administrator and I think it’s important for me to find a good fit, not just for me to be a good fit but also for the community.  When I look at Halifax, I see some of the upcoming projects and think I could come in and be very successful, create a collaborative and successful environment and provide stability.  Considering the recent instability, it is a very important factor to be able to come in and help and Halifax is a place where I can come in put my roots down and  be here for 20 years, 25 years. 
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Bruno
You said you had looked into some of the projects that we are addressing,/facing, which ones are they and what do you think about them?
Haddad
I have looked into quite a few of them, but I’ll address a couple.  So, you have a 40B – affordable housing is obviously a statewide issue.  The State sets up the mandate or an expectation of 10% while all your housing stock is subsidized housing, so Halifax is significantly under that, I know you have a 40B in the process – that’s something that I’ve overseen start to finish in Dartmouth.  I’m technically a consultant to our Zoning Board of Appeals so I assist the Zoning Board of Appeals regularly through the comprehensive permit process which was approved last year and now I’m overseeing the process for them to get the rest of their permitting and start construction, so that’s one aspect.  Halifax needs a 5-year capital plan, that was something in Dartmouth that was already in place, which I helped to improve and by that basically what we would see was you’d have items would come up for one week, for the next year.  So, if you’re looking five years out, it might come up for the next year and that’ll happen, things are unexpected.  But things that shouldn’t have been coming up – police cruisers.  We know a police cruiser is good for three years, well we should have that out three years then.  So we worked with our department heads to tighten up our capital plan and make in more feasible, more reasonable, and then also what we did was looked out more than five years, we didn’t necessarily assign an accurate cost to it, because once you get over five years it is difficult to predict what would happen, but we started looking at these are the major projects coming in the pipeline.  Your Master Plan is something that is in great need to be updated, that’s a process we’re overseeing in Dartmouth from start to finish.  We’re hoping to bring it before the Select Board and the Planning Board at the end of this month to be adopted.  I think a strategic plan for the town is  really important because it sets the goals and the guidelines of how departments should work, Select Board goals is another important kind of strategic plan based off that, your compensation classification study is something that needs to be done.  What we are noticing in the municipal world is towns are pulling from each other, that there isn’t this large group of people, so what we can do to retain staff.  Recruitment and retainment is really important, especially in a small community where you are limited on what you can pay, the benefits are limited, so what are some other things that we can look at where we’re comparable, and we’re not looking to be the highest paid community, we’re all going to be the lowest we really just want to be that 50th percentile.  In Dartmouth I applied for and obtained a community compact grant that paid for the total cost of a compensation classification study.  You have a few procurement related items, which in Dartmouth I oversee procurement – I draft all of our RFPs, RFQs, IFBs and overseeing that process.
Bruno
Are you a Procurement Officer?

Haddad
I’m not – I’m currently taking my last class, so I’ll have that mid-January and will be MC PTO certified.
Bruno
So, it looks like you have done some research.  Tell me how you did that – did you come into town and talk to people, or do it online? 

Haddad
Reviewing the documents available online, a master plan, you just completed an MVP plan so I reviewed that, I reviewed prior meetings that you have had and really 75% of this was done before I even applied for this position because I do think it is really important that I find a fit that fits for me, it works for me purely that I’ll be successful and have that relationship.  
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When I saw the position come up, I did my research and like I said, it’s important to me to provide that stability and go in somewhere and be successful. 
Bruno
Every time we appoint a public official, not necessarily a finance committee person or somebody like that, but like a policeman or a Town Administrator or someone like that who is going to be kind of the face of the community.  I would like to know, is how do you feel about that.  And by that, I mean I don’t see the Town Administrator’s job as a nine-to-five desk job, but I would like to see you is out in the community.  Tell me about how you feel about that.

Haddad
That is crucial and an important aspect.  The level of which my involvement entails is really up to you, and the Boards vary.  What do you want, what do you want that world to be, do you want me to be the one giving the speeches at these events, or do you want me to be the one just attending these events, but at the very least it is important to be there and make yourself known and available.  As the Assistant in Dartmouth, I’ve had great success with that, I think it’s probably one of the first things I would do if I got this position is to get out there and make myself available.  I would talk to all of you, your staff, I mean who are the key people in town and of course.  It is going to be your Select Board and your staff, but there are also always different players in town who are important to the community and those are the people I want to get out to and talk to first and foremost, and along with attending your events, and just being available.  I do think being available and seen is very crucial because it shows you are involved.
Bruno
Coming in, who would you make it a point to visit?
Haddad
I think everybody and I think even your non-traditional employees.  I want to find out who your key players in town and talk to them and get out there and get a feel for the community.   

Bruno
Going back to the Master Plan – I don’t know that it has been touched for a very long time.  I think we had to do it once for some reason.  So, you have worked on those before, so you understand how to do that?
Haddad

Yes
Bruno
The Capital Plan has always been something that we do on a start and go business basis.  In other words, sometimes it will have a Capital Planning Committee do a bunch of work and then other times it just disappears.  In my experience the Capital Plan has been a very soft thing, like somebody would say well if it’s in the Capital Plan that’s why we should do it or somebody else would say well it’s not, so we are not funding it.  How would you think about making it, so we are not wasting time deciding yes or no for items? 
Haddad
I think you need to explain the process to everybody in order for it to be successful and it really starts with Select Board.  You need to explain why it is important looking out or even when we do forecast so we can try to predict what our revenues will be and sticking to it.  It would be a transition certainly and is something you have to slowly but just providing the details and showing why it is important is a useful tool for the department.  It is important that if we are going to implement this that we all agree.  
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If something is on the Capital Plan you only have so much funding to fund these items, so setting a process of some sort where you rank the items and say that these are the items we are going to pursue, not because we think the Highway Department is more important than the Police Department, but this is where they rank, and we have a process.  There is success in following this process through.
Bruno
You talked about compensation schedules but one of our one of the holes in our system right now is we really don’t have a ‘human resources’ department.  We had a Wage & Personnel Committee which was very old-fashioned.  Do you have any experience or thoughts with that? 
Haddad
Dartmouth does have a Human Resources Director, but we were without that individual for a number of months, and it was really up to me and the Town Administrator to fill thar role.  I oversaw the compensation classification study, we’re implementing – I just applied for another Grant to do an operational study of our human resources department and that’s something that maybe we look at doing here.  You don’t have a department, but we want to make sure we have Human Resource policies, and then maybe there’s a long-term goal of creating some type of personnel-type position or a part-time position.  You would have to see what that study said, but I do think there is Grant money available to conduct these studies and it sets a path forward for the community.  

Bruno
Tell us about your experience with Grant writing and obtaining grants.
Haddad
Dartmouth is a large community with a  $110-Million dollar budget, so the Grants are reflective of that.  When I came in the town would average a million dollars a year in Grants, which has been completely me.  It varies because it depends on what is going on for projects.  I oversee all the Grants from start to finish.

Bruno
The start is.
Haddad
I look at our Capital Plan and I say okay these are projects that we need to accomplish.  I also speak with our department heads, whether it is in department head meetings, one-on-one asking what their priorities are.  I keep a list of those things and when I’m looking for Grants, if something comes up, I’ll reach out to them and say hey, this is an opportunity I found, should we pursue it, is it something you’re interested in?
Bruno
How do you go about find a Grant via contact? 
Haddad
The State has a ‘Municipal Grants Finder’ which is like a calendar and shows when Grants will open, when they’ll close, and there’s other just reoccurring Grants, like the Community Compact Grant – that’s something that every municipality in the State, as long as you’re a Community Compact is eligible for.  You are up to two every other year, and this year it was up to $50,000, we capitalize and got two for $50,000 each.  Then there’s other Grants – Mass. Works Grants – they, I was part of the process with the State Department of Housing & Community Development.  Last year they implemented the Community One-Stop for Growth, which is that they turned a whole bunch of various State grants into this one application, and I was part of many of the focus groups that spoke with them to come up with that option to make it one application – if we have a project, this is the project and you submit it and it’s considered for ten to fifteen Grants.  
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I was successful in submitting one in Dartmouth last year for the 40B coming into Dartmouth.  Also, we needed to do some upgraded water because we didn’t have the water capacity to feed all of the units, so we needed to engineer a study first and we obtained a Mass. Works Grant through this new program to completely pay for the study.  But for Grants in general I oversee all of them.  
Bruno
Do you consider grant writing, grant research, part of your strengths?

Haddad
Yes, absolutely.  

Lynch
The Grant Writings you identify as a ‘strength’ – what’s a weakness?

Haddad
That is such a difficult question.  I think probably my biggest weakness would be that sometimes I get too involved and work hard on it and then the next thing you know it’s ten o’clock at night and I am still at work.  I have gotten better about juggling work and home life. 

Bruno
as long as we don’t have to deal with Mrs. Haddad.
Haddad
My wife is very understanding wife, so I am fortunate.  When you go into the field this is what it is, so I enjoy it, but I would say that is one of my strengths that I’ve worked on is really just sometimes finding myself once I start something I have to finish it, so being able to just say okay, I’m going to hang it up for the day and I’ll pick this up tomorrow. 

Selig
Tell me an instance when things have not gone according to plan for you - how did you react/cope with it?  

Haddad
That is a great question.  So, part of the budget process in Dartmouth is we send out a budget memo, and it lays out what are our expectations for the budget are in the coming season.  What we did last year was ask all departments to level-fund their budgets.  If a person had increases that were necessary, they created one budget that way then we also had them create a separate wish list budget.  I oversaw the Zoning Board staff and I had recently secured a grant to do online licensing and permitting, so no more paper applications in Town Hall, and with that, the workload of the clerk for the Zoning Board had greatly been decreased.  This Clerk is a great employee, very hard worker, great ability, and we like to reward good staff, so I recommended  consolidating positions – we had a Clerk in the Planning Department, so why don’t we make the Zoning Board Clerk provide Administrative Assistance to our Zoning Board, our Planning Board, give assistance to our Historical Commission and Community Preservation Committee.  We thought it through, created job descriptions for our new positions brought it to the Finance Committee and it got shoot down.  They didn’t want to entertain the idea of it, but I was persistent, and asked what I can do better about providing better information to them.  I went back, pulled more data together and went back to the Finance Committee provided them with the data.  In the it passed at Town Meeting and ended up adopting it and it has been incredibly successful.  
Selig
You say grant writing is high on your list of attributes.  Where does personality management and contract resolution and kind of the nitty-gritty of everyday management fall on your list?
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Haddad
I would say quite high, toward the top, and I can give you an example.  My management style is very open door, and everyone says that, right, it sounds so cliché.  But saying it and doing it are two very different things.  I’ve had managers that said yeah, an open door policy but nobody utilized it because they didn’t create that atmosphere.  I think I have been very successful in Dartmouth creating that atmosphere where when staff and department heads have issues, I’m the one that they come to for the most part.  Of course, they still go to the Town Administrator, but they come to me with issues and we’re able to talk through it – collaborate on the issue.  Doing this I think you get different perspectives which is always good for any sort of project that you’re working on and the other is the staff feels valued when you involve them in these things so it’s a win-win for the town, for the community and as a whole.  Collaboration and personnel management is a strong suit of mine.  You are always going to have different personalities and as issues come up you have to listen and that is really an important thing, not to just jump all the time, sit back and listen, take things in, and talk through with whatever is going on.
Selig
I had a resident reach out about the role of transparency with the Town Administrator job, where does that rank on your pecking order and how would you kind of view that going forward?

Haddad
Transparency is incredibly important.  One thing you can count on me for is I’ll always provide you with all of the information.  It’s up to you to make the decision but I’ll always give you all the information that I have, and consistency – it’s very consistent.  So, you’ll always have the information and I’ll always give you the best information that I have and provide you to make the best decision for the community, but being transparent is very important.  

Bruno
It is not unusual for a resident to just show up at Town Hall and have a request for some sort of information and sometimes that person is a difficult or you can see they have an agenda that is not going to head in a certain direction that would be the same as the Board of Selectmen or whoever, how do you handle that?

Haddad
It is my job to keep you informed of what is going on.  I recently dealt with the following in Dartmouth.  We are potentially building a recreation center, so there has been pretty widespread support for this – blackboard’s very supportive of it, and we’re moving this process forward but there are a lot of misconceptions out there about it.  Originally, we looked at it as an opportunity to maybe combine our Council on Aging, so that they could get a new facility, and build a recreation center.  But our seniors are very happy with their current facility, so when they heard about the feasibility study and said they are trying to shut down their Council on Aging, close the doors, they said this is our place, and residents came in asking for information that was going to be used in a negative light.  I am going to provide that information but also let the let the Board know what is going on.  
Bruno
We have a lot of projects that we need to be worked on but one of them is the Council on Aging.  What do you think about that – we’ve had this issue on the table for so long, and it’s moved forward, it’s moved backwards, it’s moved forward, it’s moved backwards, right now it’s sort of backwards again, any thoughts?

Haddad
I think it is important to just provide the information and stay persistent on it and getting the information out there.  We can provide all the information, but you can’t make people digest it, and it’s an issue municipalities are having everywhere.  
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We need to work on better communication with our residents, and I would try to institute that here.  That could be in various forms, but something that I did in Dartmouth last year was I launched a separate website, I called it an engagement portal, and it was an opportunity for the public to engage with the town.  We would post updates on projects, and it was a place you could go and get factual information about things going on in town.  What happens a lot of times is misinformation gets out there and once it gets out there it is really hard to control.  So having that central place, this is where you can go, this is, we actually created a section called ‘What the Fact” and it was a spot where people could go, ask any question about the town, and then myself or the Town Administrator will respond typically within 48 hours and the idea being to try to get people, you’re never going to get people off of Facebook, but to get more people in that direction rather than going to the Facebook group they can go right to the source easily and get the information.  I think just trying to get the information out there and providing the accurate information is one of the best things you can do.
Bruno
Is Dartmouth an open Town Meeting?
Haddad
It is a representative Town Meeting.  We are the largest in the state at 390 Town Meeting members.  

Bruno
Have you been to an open Town Meeting?
Haddad
I have, I live in Dighton, so I am familiar with open Town Meeting.  Like Lynch said I do think that the Dartmouth representative Town Meeting is very unique in a sense that it is pretty much like an open Town Meeting where if you write your name in on the ballot in most precincts, you’re a Town Meeting member, all you have to do is write your name in.

Bruno
The Town Administrator has a huge role in the town meeting because there are questions from the public about projects, budgets, this, and that that so you have to be on your game and know what you are talking about, but you also have to feel comfortable answering those questions.  We are assuming that is something you either like to do or at least feel comfortable doing.
Haddad
The crowds and public speaking do not bother me.  I think it is another part of this job – if you don’t like it or comfortable with it then I don’t think you’d be successful in this role.  To your point, you do need to be on your game especially at Town Meetings because questions are going to come up that you would never expect to come up, and one of the things that I think I like to say is if I don’t know the answer, I’ll get you the answer.  If I cannot give you the answer that night for one reason or another, I’ll the information/answer – that is something I’m proud of.  

Selig
One of the age-old dilemmas here in town is how do we maintain our small town appeal while maintaining some level of growth.  Where do you see yourself on that balance, and what is your vision for Halifax 2, 3,4,5 years down the road as far as keeping what Halifax is but accepting kind of unavoidable growth.

Haddad
Even though Dartmouth is a much larger community, we face the same exact issue where going back 50 to 100 years ago where Dartmouth was all farms, it was a farming community.  There is still a lot of that rural character, and people want to keep that rural character.  
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But you need growth - smart growth is what I call it -  and you need the community to weigh in on it and that is where I think a Master Plan is really important, and we’re undergoing that because the Master Plan will get the community’s feedback and let them decide how do we balance this, where should the development be.  If we have to have development, let’s identify the areas where the development should occur and maybe recommend zoning changes to promote that development. I think my role would be facilitating the planning of it, not necessarily me coming up with the plan.  Select Board goals is another thing that we go over and that we agree on that these are goals.  What would the Select Board like to accomplish in the next year – it sets the direction for the town.  I can give you suggestions of why I recommend, but it is up to you to come up with those goals, working collaboratively, and get those out there and this is the plan.  And it also provides direction for your departments too, your departments when they create their budget.  That is something we have implemented in Dartmouth, when you create your budget, if you’re requesting something – how does this play into the strategic plan of the town.  If the Select Board rules, does this fit the Select Board goals; how does this fit the Master Plan because that kind of sets the trajectory for the town.  I think getting those things in the pipeline and completed we would have a better idea of what that balance looks like.  
Lynch
You mentioned setting the budget process, the budget manual.  What is your actual role in the development of the budget for the town?
Haddad
We created a budget team that included me, the Town Administrator, our Treasurer/Collector and Finance Director, where we worked in a collaborative effort.  This last budget season, the Town Administrator and I drafted a budget memo recommending the idea of a “wish list” and then I sat down with the departments and helped them critique their budget and looked for efficiencies, to make it more successful.  I’ve assisted in trend monitoring and financial forecasting, adjusting those numbers.  The budget never ends, it is year round because as soon as Town Meeting adopts a budget you are looking at what the forecasts are going to be, State aid numbers are changing so you are adjusting that, it’s always changing.  You need to pay attention to what is going on so you need to speak to our key departments – the Building Department is a great example because they are permitting projects so they can give you an idea of what is going on.  
Lynch
What’s your experience with Collective Bargaining?
Haddad
I have really been involved entirely with Collective Bargaining, from doing research on other communities, looking at contracts and costing out contracts.  One crucial thing that you have to do before you can even bargain is find out what your options are.  Look at what can the Town afford first, and also if we were to offer 2% what is that going to cost us, so we know and  don’t get in a bad position where we offer something and then the Town financially is not in a good spot.  We have eleven unions in Dartmouth, four of them are on the town side so I’m really spearheading that process, seven of them are on the school side so we just work collaboratively with the school department, but the four that are on our side we I am really leading negotiations.  Something we have been looking at is our health insurance.  Our contribution rate is low in Dartmouth, 54/46, so costing that out has been something that I’ve done, so not just salaries, but you know, really the whole contract.
Bruno
Does Dartmouth have its own schools?
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Haddad
They have their own school system and regionally they are part of the Vocational and the Agricultural School.

Lynch
How much do you interact with those school departments?
Haddad
Greatly, especially for grants.  I interact with the school business administrator regularly, so we are not surprised with what is coming up, especially collective bargaining.  The energy side of Green Communities, the projects that I oversee – a lot of them are school buildings just because we get the most payback and it helps the overall budget, so I work with them on that.  There has never been a relationship between the Town and the Vocational School so when the new Superintendent had come into the Regional School we reached out and said we wanted to create more of a collaborative effort and have better relationship with them because eight million dollars of our budget goes to this school.  So last month me, the Town’s School Administration, our Select Board, our Finance Committee all went over to the Regional School for the day, and we learned about what’s going on and saw all kinds of great things and it really helped to kick off  a good relationship.  I feel very confident in the relationship moving forward, and it allows us to vouch for the school even more now because we saw some of the things going on there and when people say , jeez, you know, eight million dollars over to the Vocational School’s why and now we can vouch and say these are all the great things going on there.  

Lynch
What do you see as the role of the Town Administrator in the Town of Halifax and what kind of relationships do you see with the Board?
Haddad
I view the role as a facilitator, I am not necessarily your traditional facilitator sense.  There are two parts of it, one being the facilitator of the community, things come in, you’re working on projects, you’re making sure that we’re progressing, that we’re reaching our goals, that we’re following a plan, and then also a facilitator in the sense that I would have department head meetings monthly, and not necessarily for me to know what is going on because I’ll meet with department heads one-on-one as well, but really so the individual departments understand what is going on in the community.  I think it is an important role for the Town Administrator in a facilitator sense that there is a big picture for the Town that you have great staff and great department heads who are experts in their field but sometimes it is hard to see the big picture when you are stuck in your department/field every day so facilitating the departments to work towards kind of a big goal is good.  Maybe there is a project going on in the Treasurer/Collector’s office that the Town Clerk’s office didn’t know about, now that they know about it and maybe assist them with it.  So, facilitating in that sense and really facilitating with the community as a whole and getting the information to you and acting as your agent. 

Bruno
We have issues with weed control – do you have any experience in that realm?
Haddad
Going back to strategic planning, Dartmouth is a coastal community a little bit different but still waterways in a sense.  We created a harbor plan to identify the needs and I think here you could really make kind of a Master Plan.  We also implemented the Harbor Management Plan Implementation Committee and selected goals that we want to accomplish one being water quality.  I am their staff person and have worked with them, we applied through a non-profit for water quality testing because first thing you need to do is you need to be able to identify and provide data that there are water quality issues or that there is room for improvement. 
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I was able to secure a grant with the non-profit to do that testing and the benefit of that being once we have those results back there is grant funding out there to fix the issues.  Not necessarily direct to what you’re saying but I think it certainly correlates.

Bruno
You mentioned the 40B issues that you had before.  Since we will be addressing one of those issues, can you tell us about what you’ve done with that, your experience with that?
Haddad
I worked with the Zoning Board and with the developers.  We had a special counsel involved who specialized in 40B’s because comprehensive permits are very extensive and there are a lot of legal aspects involved, whom I was in contact with.  We drafted the comprehensive permit together, but there is a lot of work from the other departments that has to go into a 40B – your Building Inspector and Fire Department both play an integral role in it.  
Bruno
Is this project a friendly 40B?
Haddad
Yes, it is a friendly 40B, so we were able to negotiate a friendly 40B.
Bruno
How did you turn that into an advantage for the town?  Why did the town want to do that?
Haddad
We were able to negotiate and did it through the local initiative program with the Select Board, they signed “Spring Regulatory Agreement” with them, and it gives benefits to the town.  Not only did this development in particular push us over our 10% which then allows us to not be susceptible to “unfriendly 40B” but we also provided a per unit cost so not only are we going to get your traditional fees for all your licensing and permits, but it’s a large 288 units, so it is large, and we negotiated a $500 fee to the town per unit, so it is significant.
Bruno
Like an annual thing?
Haddad
No, it is a one-time fee, so you know there are some benefits to that – when we looked at it, it was this is better than getting nothing at all.  They also contributed financially to some of the sewer upgrades that needed to be done in the area.  The community as a whole really has identified affordable housing as an issue so there was some receptiveness to bringing them in just in general to get some more affordable homes.

Bruno
Do you have an idea, assuming that you were to take this job, when you would start?
Haddad
I would think the beginning of January is what my thought would be, as you can tell I work on a number of projects in Dartmouth, I’m heavily involved, and I have a great relationship with them so I wouldn’t want to leave them in a bad spot.  Something we’ve worked on is secession planning – it’s a major issue in town but we have a pretty good succession plan in place.  All of us are required to have a secession plan so everything is well documented, so I do think the transition would be fairly quick but probably sometime in early January just to be fair to them.  As soon as the decision were to be made I would, I’d hit the ground running and by that, the first thing when I said start meeting people, that would start before I officially started working here full time.  That would start immediately.  
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My first person to meet with would be Sandra because she has been  acting in that role and I would ask her who I should meet with and what should I know.  I would like to have a good grasp of meeting people and get myself out there in the community.
Bruno
Are you comfortable with the salary range? 
Haddad

Yes
Selig 
Do you have any questions for us?
Haddad
No, I assume that you are  looking to move rather quickly.  Do you anticipate making a decision tonight or will go into the next meeting?
Bruno stated that they are going to discuss it tonight.
Haddad
I really appreciate the opportunity and think I would be a very good fit here.  When I left the initial screening interview met some of the staff and I had a really good feeling about being here.  I don’t want to just go somewhere where I may not be successful.  You are only as good as your team is and you clearly have a very good team here.
Bruno said it is a great team and town.
Haddad said it clearly is and he is very lucky to get this opportunity. 

Rebecca Meekin 

Lynch

Tell us a little bit about yourself and why you interested in the position.
Meekin

I grew up with a mother who served as Town Counsel for the community in Vermont so it’s sort of always been in me.  I’ve always had an interest in serving my community.  I attended Clark University with the intention of pursuing a Master’s in public administration which I did receive from Clark, and my first job out of college was with the Town of Grafton and I really haven’t looked back since then.  This is the career that I intend to pursue until I’m done, it’s something that I care about.  When you do public service, you don’t do it for the money, the fame or the title, you do it because you care about the community and public service and that is why I’m here.  From my resume you can see that I’ve served as Assistant Town Administrator in the Town of Grafton, and currently serve as the Assistant Town Administrator in the Town of Northborough.  My time in Grafton was mostly finance focused, there is no Finance Director in Grafton, so the Assistant Town Administrator in Grafton serves as the Finance Director.  I was responsible for putting together the annual operating budget, the 5-year Capital Plan, the Financial Trends monotone system that we utilized.  Going through that process through the Finance Committee all the way up to Town Meeting and being prepared to speak to the budget at Town Meeting.  In Northborough my position is more HR-focused, as there is no Human Resources Department.  All of the HR functions are through the Assistant in the office, so I essentially functioned as the HR Director, from recruitment, discipline, negotiations and collective bargaining.  I really feel like my combination of experience in the finance and then the human resources have really helped me take the next step in my career.  I’m very excited about the possibility of serving the Town of Halifax.  
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You’re probably wondering, why does somebody from central Massachusetts want to come all the way down here to Southeastern MA and the reason being is my parents, purchased the home on Silver Lake in Kingston a few years ago and my wife and I recently started a family so we are looking to relocate and get closer to family, and so when this opportunity came up, it really sort of, was almost serendipitous that it happened at the time that it did in my life, and so I’m very excited about the prospect of potentially about getting this position on the South Shore and serving the Town of Halifax.  

Bruno

Have you lived on the South Shore before?
Meekin

I’m from Vermont but me and my wife have spent a lot of time down here visiting my parents and they want to see their grandson so it certainly would be an exciting opportunity for us.
Bruno

Have you researched Halifax much in terms of what we’re doing and what’s going on here?

Meekin

I looked a little bit and am familiar with the operation itself and understand the Town Meeting form of government.  I understand you have a Regional School District which I’m familiar with as Northborough has a Regional High School.  I know you have a number of elected department heads and you have about a $26-Million dollar operating budget and you have a few possible capital projects, major capital projects coming up.  I know the Town is looking to potentially do some work between communities, ADA, classification and compensation.  I’ve received the Green Communities Grant for both the communities I worked in, received the ADA accessibility plan in Grafton and completed a self-evaluation and transition plan with a consultant there using the grant money.  I just completed a classification and compensation project with the Collins Center of the Town of Northborough and that was implemented at Town Meeting last year.  I feel like a lot of the things that you guys do, getting ready to do or are seeking to do, are things that I have done and I can bring some valuable experience and perspective in that way.  

Bruno

I think it is important that we have an understanding in the beginning that the Town Administrator’s job is not a nine-to-five behind the desk job.  You would be expected as long as I’m here, to be part of our community and show up for events or get involved and move around meeting the people, not just in this building but the entire town – how do you feel about that?
Meekin

I completely agree, part of the reason that I love doing this work is that you really get to immerse yourself in the community.  Becoming a Town Administrator is not about a steppingstone for me, it’s about developing a long-term relationship with a community and its members and seeing the fruits of my labor come to fruition over time.  That’s what this is all about, so being in the community is really the best part.  Going to coffee hour at the Senior Center, or Veterans Day celebrations, participating in public input sessions for various projects those are all things that I have done, comfortable doing, and want to do.  I think that is an important part of this job, is being visible in the community.  I don’t intend to sit behind a desk all day and love is that every day is different.  I am comfortable interacting with legislators and think that is an important relationship to nurture that relationship with them so that they understand that it is their responsibility to represent the community.  
Bruno

Tell us about what you would do here regarding Human Resources as we do not have a HR Department. 
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Meekin

I come from a community that does not have a Human Resources Department, we have a Personnel Board, so I am familiar with that process.  I think the classification compensation is incredibly important - having a third-party reviewing your job descriptions making sure that they’re accurate, that they reflect what you actually do on a day-to-day basis, looking at your monthly payroll, and taking all that data in and putting it together and having a plan that you can present to a Personnel Board and ultimately at Town Meeting is valuable.  

Bruno

What you do in Northborough now?
Meekin

We just completed that process.  If you are creating a new position you have to classify it, there has to be a process associated with that, there’s a list of questions that you ask when you look at a job description, where does it fall, is it a point factoring system or data-driven process and it should be transparent so people understand that you are not just making this stuff up and that there is a process.  I think that is valuable and important.  

Selig
We oftentimes get great people in here but have a hard time holding on to them because of pay scale.  Have you had any experience with that in Northborough, and what is your take on the importance of maybe bumping up salaries to try to keep folks here.
Meekin
I think recruitment and detention is very much in the forefront of all of our minds as we try to come out of COVID and figure out how to address some of the needs and the desires particularly the younger generation coming into the work field.  How do we not only get them but also how do we maintain them.  Being transparent at the beginning of the process is valid in retaining people  - this is the salary range, this is how it works, you have steps, whether or not you qualify for performance based increases, moving within that range, sure; this is valid, particularly if you’re trying to retain good people.  I think here in local government we have to start getting more creative about ways to retain people.  Not everybody wants to sit in an office all day long, so how can we modify positions.  Again, these are questions I don’t necessarily have the answers to but as we forward in an incredibly challenging employment market, we need to find inventive ways to recruit and retain good people.
Bruno
How are you involved in that management of human resources?
Meekin
I am the Human Resources Department Assistant, and being an Assistant is a very interesting position.  When people have problems or conflicts, they come to you, particularly when you don’t have a human resources director, and so a lot of what I do on a day-to-day basis is people, is manage internal conflicts, helping people solve problems.
Selig
Could you kind of go over your conflict resolution style, and maybe give a general example of an instance where you had a conflict and how you approached it and how you handled it.

Meekin
I tend to come at conflict resolution from an educational perspective. A lot of interpersonal issues are often just simple misunderstandings or lack of information on one side or the other.  As the HR Director in Northborough, I conduct exit interviews with staff that resign or choose to leave because we always want to know if you are moving on, why are you moving on, is there something you could have done differently, something we could do better, because it’s all about progress not perfection.  
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I had more than one staff report conflicting views of a challenging relationship with their manager.  This department head was a recently promoted department head, an internal promotion, so somebody who started at a staff level under them was promoted to a management level.  They had the technical expertise, but they didn’t have the management of people expertise, and so we chose to send them to a 9-week training program on management and give them the opportunity to improve and to learn the skills that they need to succeed because ultimately that is our job in order for people to be successful, they need the tools and information to do it.   

Bruno
Have you taken the exam to be a Procurement Officer? 
Meekin
I am MC PTO certified.  

Bruno
Tell me about one of the places we could really improve because I think that we probably have missed out on things that we could get and maybe some folks that don’t have as much expertise so how could you help us with that?
Meekin
Just knowing that the grant exists.  There are a lot of financial resources out there right now, particularly coming out of COVID.  The State and Federal government has dumped a lot of money in cities and towns and there are a lot of benefits to that.  Some of the challenges are that there is a lot of moving pieces and various processes, so you got to pay attention.   I am tapped into the Mass. Municipal Association, the Mass. Municipal Managers Association, the Mass. Community of Human Resources Association, and a lot of that information gets filtered down from the top.  Every year I draft a legislative priorities letter stating the priorities of the Town i.e.   these are the things that are important to us as a community and as a Board and we expect you to represent these things when you’re on the floor of the House.  

Bruno
How successful have you been with that?
Meekin
A lot of it is repetitive, we always want more money for education.  I made a request for through the MMMA was to expand the Community Compact Grant to include DEI (diversity, equity, inclusion) best practices for communities.  Not every community has dipped their toe into the DEI water, but there are a lot of communities out there that are seeking to do good work and don’t have resources, and we were able to get the administration to include DEI on the list of best practice opportunities for the Community Compact Grant something that was my idea and just learned a couple of weeks ago that it’s now up on the website.  I think being members of the associations is really important, staying sort of tapped into what your colleagues are doing or hearing that’s an important part of the job.

Bruno
In terms of assuming that you accepted a job here, when would you expect to start? 

Meekin
That is tough because there is a relocation piece that has to occur.  I would hope that the Board would be flexible with my needs with respect to relocation.  We would have to talk more about that if we got there and I would want to give at least a month’s notice in my current position. 

Bruno
Would you expect to start with us by the first of the year?
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Meekin
I would hope to, sure, but I don’t want to understate the relocation piece of it because buying a house and moving a family is not easy, but I am here because I am very interested in the opportunity to relocate.
Bruno
You were aware of the salary structure, are you comfortable with that?
Meekin

Yes.
Selig
How do you foresee your communication style with the Board if you got the position, and what would you do in your first hundred days?
Meekin
I believe that I have a very direct communication style and direct is caring.  I want you to know what I think and why I think it.  To that end setting expectations are really setting up often on both sides, I think is important.  I want you to hear from me the things that are happening in the town, I don’t want you to hear about something at the grocery store.  I don’t believe that we can over communicate but you can certainly under communicate.  In terms of method texting, calling or email are all fine with me.  For the first 100 days I would begin developing relationships start with the staff.  I want to get to know them, start developing relationships with them, hear about what they are working on.  I want to get a feel from the Board on what their work priorities are.  Sort of just getting a handle on where we are with things.  Would like to set up some coffee hours with seniors, make it down to the police and fire department to introduce myself, get to the library, you know, meet those people in their space.
Lynch
What do you see is the role of the Town Administrator?
Meekin
I really do believe that you are the policy making body of the community, you set the direction for the community, and it is my job to carry out your vision.  I will give you information to make informed decisions and give you my professional recommendation should you want it and I do hope that we can develop a trusting relationship where you know you take my recommendations and I take yours.
Bruno
At some time, you are going to have to disagree with one or more of the people on the Board here.  How would you handle that?

Meekin
I believe in civil disagreement, it’s okay for people to disagree.  
Bruno
There are going to be  people that work here, residents or somebody from out of town, asking you for information about this, that or the other thing, and in a lot of those instances those folks sometimes are disagreeable and sometimes what they are looking to do is the opposite of what the Board of Selectmen or the town doesn’t like.  They want to get information to disprove whatever we’re trying to do.  How do you handle something like that?

Meekin
If they’re asking for just information That is what I am going to provide.  I’m a believer in making information based on data-driven decisions.  Now people can interpret information differently, so it is my job to provide the information and to provide a recommendation based on the information.  
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There are bad actors everywhere, that’s just the reality of it, but again I think that if we’re transparent in our process we’ve given people opportunity to be involved if they have a say in the process and as long as people understand what the process is from start to end the majority of the community will progress forward with us.  One or two loud voices can be challenging to deal with, but I think if you are transparent and give people opportunity to have input, at the end of the day you will be able to continue to progress even if there are one or two loud voices in the room as it does happen.  
Bruno
The towns in which you worked/work are they open Town Meetings, and did you have a role at the Town Meeting in either of those two communities?
Meekin
In Grafton because it was financed based, I prepared the Finance Committee, the Town Administrator, the budget documents, Town Meeting warrant, so I was prepared to answer questions on town meeting floor.  In Northborough because the position is HR and every year our compensation plan gets adjusted, I was prepared to answer any questions about any changes to a classification plan.  Last year when we did a complete revamp of the plan, I presented the changes to the Personnel Board at Town Meeting and answered any questions on town meeting floor if people had them.

Bruno
In the past our Town Administrator was frequently asked questions, so he had to be pretty comfortable doing that and coming up with answers.  How do you approach that and have you done it?
Meekin
I think being prepared to answer questions even if they’re not related in any way, shape or form to what you’re doing in that moment.  For or Town Meeting I have a giant binder with every single Article and then every single piece of information related to every single Article is in the binder, so if someone has a random question the information is right there - preparation is incredibly important.  Sometimes people ask questions, and you don’t know the answer having a little bit of grace and saying I’m not sure, but this is what I do know.  
Selig
I’m going to show my lack of geography here.  Does Grafton and Northborough, have any bodies of water that you deal with?
Meekin
No
Selig
Do you have had experience with on water management and that kind of stuff?
Meekin
Both of those communities are very conservation focused.  They both have a very active Conservation Commission, with full-time Conservation Agents and are CPC Communities so they are willing to invest funding to protect land.  I am familiar with being prepared to take advantage of chapter land opportunities when they come up.  I am not familiar with right of first refusal opportunities for land protection.  
Bruno
The ponds have multiple issues and in the past the Town Administrators had spent a lot of time on it, and this probably will continue.  Do you have any experience at all with that kind of thing? And if not, how would you go about getting the necessary information?
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Meekin
In Grafton there are smaller bodies of water that needed weed management plans, so we had organizations go out every year to take care of the weeds, treat them, and monitor the safety of the water for the patrons, so I’m familiar with that.  I am familiar with Silver Lake because my mother has done lots of independent research, about the lake so we have had conversation about that but again tapping into resources is key.  There is staff here who have been here a long time, who understand these issues and been part of the historical knowledge.  I would speak to those people as well as DCR and DEP to see what the State and Federal Regulators are working with to protect these bodies of water.  Also, it is important to have a relationship with the City of Brockton.  I am prepared to develop those relationships, and to have those conversations.
Bruno
You will find that people have very strong opinions about things, and sometimes those strong opinions collide with each other, so the Board of Selectmen and the Town Administrator have to deal with it.  How would you administer something like that.  Such as having an issue where many participants (100) came in and wanted to talk with the Board.  How would you help the Board address stuff like that. I think the Town Administrator can play a role in that.  Do you? And if you do, how would you think about it?
Meekin
I think if you are responsive to people and show them that you are working, making an effort and putting in time, they appreciate that.  It’s when you try to ignore them that they become angry.
Selig
As part of those kind of controversial subjects that come up, one of the major players in events like that is social media.  How do you view social media’s role with your job if you were to become Town Administrator?

Meekin
I’ll be honest, I have very conflicting views.  Social media is a valuable tool for connecting people to other people and think that it can be a good communication tool, but it requires significant oversight.  If you are going to utilize social media as a way to communicate with your residents, you need to be on it all the time and be prepared to answer to it and I don’t think  a lot of communities have that.  I’ve seen larger cities and towns dedicate staff to online social media management and it works for them but in a small town, it’s probably going to be used mostly for one-way communication, it is not a dialogue.  In the communities that I’ve worked in, we haven’t had that resource and been able to dedicate that staff to that so that is sort of how we approached it.  

Lynch
What is your mindset around the financial budget preparation with your experience what you know so what drives your financial decision making?
Meekin
I think you have to have good financial policies that you all agree with and that you’re willing to implement and practice.  In terms of the typical budget process, engaging your staff early.  In both communities that I’ve worked in, we’ve utilized Financial Trend Monitoring System from the recommended ICMA tool for providing financial projections.  It is a tool that looks back ten years, and it looks forward five years, looking at all your financials (tax revenues, OPEB liability, everything).  Having those conversations ahead of time before the budget is set so that when you get to Town Meeting your finance boards and committees and staff, is on the same page and in agreement in the direction that we’re going so you don’t have a naysayer or somebody who says oh I think we should have done this.
Lynch
How much have you used the Financial Trend in terms of collective bargaining?
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Meekin
Doing a wage analysis before going into negotiations is important and giving people information and educating them so that don’t feel like you are holding anything back is a very valuable part of that process.  
Bruno

Tell us things that we didn’t think to ask you but should have.  

Meekin

What are you looking for in your next Town Administrator?
Bruno

One of the things I made a point with you is that I see the Town Administrator’s role as a public figure who is expected to be helping the community, everybody should know who you are.  We should see you around for various things, and I think that’s critical.  Some people decide they want to be in government, but they want to sit in a closed room all the time.  I don’t think that works, certainly not here.  And then, like you say, your skills are what we’re looking for in terms of grant writing and human resources and things like that.  

Selig
I’m looking to have somebody who can serve as the information gatherer and look at all sides of a problem, issue or a proposal and be able to bring that to us, I think is invaluable.  Also being a leader of people, because we (Selectmen) are not here all day, so it is the Town Administrator that people see and that the departments deal with on a day-to-day basis, so I feel like you need to be a good leader, a good gatherer of information. 

Meekin

How would you describe a good leader?  

Selig

I’m a ‘door open’ guy and so that would somebody who is not afraid to not only have the door open, but go in and visit people in their office, like you say, people are more comfortable at their own desk.  So not getting called into the principal’s office and ‘come down and see me, I want to talk to you’ – it’s informal, it’s relationship building, it’s developing a trust with people so that they feel okay if there is an issue to bring it up with you and to know that you have their back.
Nessralla

Be someone part of the community, I mean go out talk to everyone, be able to be that person that someone can come to and ask all the questions.  Obviously, like he said, we’re not going to be here all week, so we’re going to be looking to you for all the information that you pull up and we can read and decide on and, you know, pretty much on your shoulders to get a lot of the information for us.  But most likely be part of the town, help out and really love what you’re doing, and it looks like you have that.  
Interviews ended.
Bruno
I think all three candidates were very impressive.  When I read these different resumes, my mind shifted from one to another but all three of them I thought are really very good.  I thought all three made a very nice presentations, I think anybody would be fortunate to have any one of the three of them,  I really do, I thinks it’s great and so I applaud the committee first of all for the work they did and Mr. Lynch obviously, that bringing to us something that will be a difficult decision, but we got to settle for someone.  So, with that all being said I’ll give you my thoughts if that’s the way you want to start.
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Bruno 

So, Mr. Schwartz – I thought he had a really good answer for why he wants to come here.  He told us that he looked at this as an opportunity to change careers, and it’s not like he isn’t prepared for it, he certainly knows his stuff, we had a lot of technical answers out of him in terms of water, especially the water department – a lot of things that we were taking about, grant writing and budgeting and human resources.  He seems to have a really strong background, I thought his interview was really on the spot, and gave us very thoughtful answers and really never hesitated in any of his speaking.  Mr. Haddad is younger, but he is really a technical guy, I mean he seems to know the technical things about a lot of things, really – grant writing, all the kinds of things that we’re looking for, and then Miss Meekin, again – same thing, she has  lot of experience, excellent credentials.  I think as between the three of them, I think Miss Meekins experience, while it’s broad, it’s not as deep as the other ones, it could be just a factor of age as she appears to be younger than the other ones, but she’s done a lot of broad things, but I don’t think she’s really gone as deep as maybe the other two.  If she was the only candidate, I would not hesitate to offer the position.  I don’t mean any of that as a criticism I just think that we have to compare one to the next.  So, for me it comes between Mr. Schwartz and Mr. Haddad, they’re so close, not in the same thing but in useful things on both sides.  I think between all three of them I feel that Mr. Schwartz might be the best pick, he seems to have deeper experience in terms of Human Resources – not municipal obviously – but in terms of that, has a lot of background in municipal things, again, not as an employee but as he’s developed it.  When I asked him about why do you want to start all over again, and he said you know this is what I’ve always wanted to do, it’s just what I wanted to do but I’m in a position where I couldn’t do it and I’m going to take my opportunity.  It is a very close call, but I think if I had to choose it would be Mr. Schwartz.

Selig

I will say those were the best three interviews for a Town Administrator and all three were excellent candidates.  I agree with a lot of what John said about them all bring different things, I mean Ed with more life experience, Cody is I feel technically very solid, and Rebecca as well and doing a bunch of different things.  I knew this was going to be tough and I underestimated how tough this will be.  That said, I am probably leaning towards either Cody or Ed myself, just because Cody’s resume, I thought was one of the more impressive I’ve ever read.  In his resume there are things that jump off and sometimes a resume doesn’t fit the candidate, but sitting with him and listening to him, going through the things that he’s already kind of dealt with and already worked with, and already kind of seen down is very impressive.  The same can be said for Ed but just in a different way, where his was more on the volunteer side, but then again he has experience on the business side and leadership qualities.  Again, it was Ed and Cody for myself, but if you had to force my hand, I would probably lean towards Cody. 
Bruno
I would accept any of the three.  I don’t champion anyone in particular, I just, I agree with you a thousand per cent when I read Mr. Haddad’s resume, I thought this guy’s really got to be special so I was expecting him to fall on his face but he did live up to what he exactly….  Like I said, I think as between them it’s razor thin and Mr. Haddad is a younger guy, but they, you know, Mr. Swartz makes up for his experience in terms of his enthusiasm.  That being said, I’m happy either way. 

Nessralla

All three very good.  Swartz, obviously with all of his time and experience, great guy, shoots very quick with all the answers, knows a lot, again with the water, like you said he was part of the Board for that in his town, great guy, very good experience, many years of it.  Also, three to four weeks to get him in  which is not a big deal.  I did like that he wants to do it, he wants a change and this is what he wants to do in life, that’s a great thing. 
Selectmen Meeting – November 18, 2022                                                                            Page 22
Cody, yes, he is young and so am I, but he’s got a lot of stuff – that grant thing, looks like he’s very in-depth with the grants, that’s good for us in getting stuff for the town, Council on Aging, Police, Fire, Schools.  Also, he fires off the answers right after you ask the questions.  Very well spoken.  And then Rebecca – obviously great.  I think Schwartz and Haddad, are coming from towns where they have some of the same issues as us and have dealt with them as with her she hasn’t dug as deep.  Again, they’re all great, very hard to pick, but for me the amount of information that I was given with Cody, I think I have to go with Cody.
Bruno
I don’t disagree, I think the difference between the two of them is so thin. So, if someone wants to make a motion
Moved by Seelig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to offer the Town of Halifax Town Administrator job to Cody Haddad pending contract negotiations.

Lynch will contact all three candidates and let them know the Board’s decision.  
Letter of thanks will be sent to Schwartz and Meekin from the office.  
Selig said he cannot underestimate how great all three candidates were. 

Bruno and Nessralla agreed, and Bruno said the choice they made was excellent and when he read his resume that was the one that stuck out and his answers lived up to it.  Nessralla added that he was quick with his answers and is very smart.
Bruno said the fact that he is early in his career, doesn’t bother him in the least.  He thinks it is a good thing and we benefit having folks who are well-rounded and educated with enthusiasm and want to move to the next step.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 6:17 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla
Clerk
/pjm

